Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
January 9, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, January 9, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr. and Scott Brown. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, ten (10) residents, and twenty-two (22) high school seniors. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Scott Tarkowski, president of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association addressed the Board stating they have applied for their second round of funding.  He is confident the Association will receive this funding and should be sufficient to finish the needed repairs.  Councilperson Hebbard asked Mr. Tarkowski if he has any idea what the day to day operations of the pool will be.  Mr. Tarkowski replied that he did not; he has some information from the prior organization that ran the pool, but wanted to get all the repairs done before he concentrated on the operational costs.  Councilperson Hebbard offered to help Mr. Tarkowski when it comes time to contact the Village of Oriskany.
Councilperson Pritchard asked Mr. Tarkowski about the problem with a water leak at the pool on Christmas Day.  Mr. Tarkowski stated that he has submitted a claim to their insurance company, but has not heard back.

Thomas Taverne, NYS Route 26, asked the Board what their intentions were for the Lowell property.   Mr. Taverne expressed an interest in purchasing that property from the Town.  He currently owns the old Lowell Fire House and is looking to expand his business into a banquet hall.  Supervisor Eisnor stated the Board would address the issue under new business and asked Mr. Taverne for his contact information.
David Husted, Eureka Road, asked the status of the trailer on the corner of Stone Road and Peckville Road.  The property sustained a fire and Mr. Husted stated is an eyesore.  Attorney Mattacola explained that he is working on this case.  There is currently an ownership dispute.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked everyone for their comments, reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

      A)  Plowing snow and keeping roads clear

      B)  Finished up tree work

      C)  Picking up Christmas trees

Highway Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that he has is hoping to get all the Christmas decorations down this week.  He has hired Michael Archer Jr as mechanic and Dave Baransky as seasonal part-time.  Both are doing great.  Supervisor Eisnor asked what hours the mechanic is working.  The Highway Superintendent stated he is currently working 7:00 am to 3:00 pm.  This way he is available for part of both shifts.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek stated the exemptions are coming in.  Warren Howlett will be working every morning.  The gas station has applied for an exemption and the Assessor stated he would be researching that.  The Assessor will be attending a class at BOCES in a couple of weeks.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Assessor how much the evaluation of the Town will go up this year.  Sole Assessor Szarek replied between 1.5 and 2 million.  Councilperson Prichard asked if the sales tax calculation is based on the evaluation before or after exemptions.  The Assessor stated after.

The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Dec-16
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	12/6/16
	2016-0083
	Powell
	Peter
	6382 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-52 
	Solar Array
	$25.00

	12/6/16
	2016-0084
	Munn
	John
	5248 Stop 7 Road
	303.000-1-56.3
	Addition
	$50.00

	12/13/16
	2016-0085
	Weeks
	Anna
	4828 Creaser Road
	314.000-2-32.2
	Solar Array
	$25.00

	12/13/16
	2016-0086
	Kimball
	David
	5534 Shed Road
	287.000-1-11.2
	Accessory Bldg.
	$67.00

	12/20/16
	2016-0087
	Pritchard
	Hubert
	5746 Shed Road
	272.000-1-48
	Accessory Bldg.
	Ag Dist.N/C

	12/20/16
	2016-9988
	Pace
	Robert
	5411 Bartlett Road
	302.000-1-81.1
	Septic
	    $45.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$212.00


Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & end of year sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Isolated major water leak on Christmas Day – see notes below.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & end of year sampling requirements – no issues.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & end of year sampling requirements – no issues.

Other:

· Spent time at the Oneida County Health Department filling out all the necessary paperwork for the Westmoreland Water District Lead & Copper testing requirements.

Water leak at Town Pool: received a phone call from Jim Wharram about an alarm going off down at the pump house. The alarm was for low tank level. Overnight we went through about 195,000 gallons of water and the tank level was still dropping. Jim & I knew we had a major water leak somewhere and needed to find it ASAP before customers started losing water pressure. We also didn’t want to start our second pump yet because we were not sure where the leak was and it may have made it worse. We started up at the storage tank and made our way through one end of town to the other testing puddles of water throughout the system. We decided to take a quick look down at the Town Pool but didn’t think much of it because we shut the water off 2 years ago and never opened the valve back up. Sure enough we could see water running out of the side of the building. We entered through the gate and found water pumping up through the floor in the chlorine room. We contacted Ken Eisnor who in turn contacted the pool representative. After waiting some time he arrived but could not find the shut off key/wrench. I contacted Buckey Eddy who let me in the Town Barn so I could fabricate a new shut off wrench. Once this was completed we were able to shut the water off. After further investigation we also found that the new water meter we purchased 2 years ago was destroyed by the frozen water and will also need to be replaced at a cost of about $950. Once the pool shut off wrench is located it will be locked in our pump house so the water cannot be turned on by anyone except for the water department.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Mr. Flint also submitted a report of some things he would like the Board to implement in regard to the Water Department.  Each Board member was given a copy.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
In December we loaned out 927 items and registered five new patrons.  On Dec. 12th Book Club: eleven people read and discussed "Precious One".  Christmas decorations are up and a new furnace has been installed.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

Attorney Mattacola stated he has been working on the County’s workers compensation issue.  He explained there has been one meeting with the County Plans Administrator and Attorney.  Next Wednesday a meeting is being held with himself, the Town Supervisor and the County Legislators.  He is hoping this next meeting will help resolve the issue.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses, renewed thirty-nine (39) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $378.00.  Of that, $63.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $315.00.

On December 6, 2016, twenty-four (24) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2016.  Renewal notices, for sixty-five (65) dogs due in January were sent out on December 29, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $405.00, the Town will receive $5.56 in commissions and $399.44 was sent to NYS DEC.

There was (1) marriage license sold for a total of $40.00, $22.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50.  Nine (9) certified copies were issued for $90.00. 

One dog redemption fee was collected for $10.00; eight (8) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Five (5) building permits and one (1) septic permit were issued in the month of December totaling $212.00. 

Communications received:

1. Town Clerk- legal notice year end meeting.

2. Comp Alliance- notice of pharmacy change. 
Checks received:

1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-Dec



$          22.59

2. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel



$           44.01

3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers-November

$   10,562.00

4. Westmoreland Union Cemetery

fuel



$           66.01
 

5. Bank of Utica







$         404.51

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont-Nov

$     9,793.00

7. COCVAC




fuel



$     1,252.45

8. Westmoreland F.D.


fuel



$         573.78

9. Westmoreland Central School

fuel



$      7,263.57       

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Brown asked if the Supervisor had any assignments for him yet.  Supervisor Eisnor replied not.  He will be compiling a list of items he would like to take on this year and each Board member can choose from that.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he has been speaking with Bill Gibson who is working with the Lewis’ on their solar array on NYS Route 233.  This array will be on-line in August and the Lewis’ would like to sell power to the Town.  Councilperson Hebbard explained that currently the Town pays .06 per kilowatt hour on our larger accounts and almost double the usage amount in delivery charges.  Lewis would charge the Town .08 per kilowatt hour and there would not be any delivery charges.  The Lewis’ would guarantee us the power for five (5) years.  They are looking for a verbal commitment from the Town.  Each Board member reviewed the current bills and discussion continued.  It was agreed to re-address this issue at the February meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that he spoke with Steve Gassner at MVWA regarding the installation of new meters in the Westmoreland Water District.  Mr. Gassner explained that MVWA has determined that they will need to build a fifty (50) foot tower either at the Town Hall or at the water tower in order to be able to transmit the meter readings.  Mr. Gassner will put together a proposal for the Town.
County Legislator George Joseph called Supervisor Eisnor today regarding the sales tax issue.  A proposal was suggested by the Committee and the Cities of Utica and Rome turned down the offer.  The Cities are not willing to give up their pre-exemptions for at least three (3) years.  Now it will go back to the County Executives desk and he will have to draft up a proposal to present to the County legislators.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke briefly on the number of street lights that are not working in Town.  The Highway department will be compiling a list of lights to submit to National Grid.

Supervisor Eisnor presented the Board members with a copy of a resolution passed by the Town of Islip governing solar panels and arrays.  He asked that each Board member review the document for the next meeting.

The Supervisor asked the Board if they wanted to make any changes in the park rule, regulations or rated for 2017.  The Board was in total agreement to leave everything as is.

21 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adopt the following procurement policy for 2017.

PROCUREMENT POLICY FOR THE TOWN OF WESTMORELAND

2017

WHEREAS, Section 104-b of the General Municipal Law (GML) requires every town to adopt internal policies and procedures governing the procurement of goods and services not subject to bidding requirements of GML §103 or any other law; and


WHEREAS, comments have been solicited from those officers of the Town involved with procurement;


NOW, THEREFORE, be it


RESOLVED, that the Town of Westmoreland does hereby adopt the following procurement policies and procedures:

Guideline 1.
Every prospective purchase of goods or services shall be evaluated to determine the applicability of GML §103.  Every town officer, board department head or other personnel with the requisite purchasing authority (hereinafter Purchaser) shall estimate the cumulative amount of the items of supply or equipment needed in a given fiscal year.  That estimate shall include the canvass of other town departments and past history to determine the likely yearly value of the commodity to be acquired.  The information gathered and conclusions reached shall be documented and kept with the file or other documentation supporting the purchase activity.


The Town hereby identifies the individuals listed below as responsible for purchasing, as of the date of the last annual review of this Policy:

Kenneth Eisnor, Town Supervisor

Carl “Buckey” Eddy, Highway Superintendent


(The Town does not maintain a separate and distinct purchasing department or purchasing commission.)
Guideline 2.
This Policy shall NOT apply to all purchases of (a) supplies or equipment which will exceed $20,000 in the fiscal year or, (b) public works contracts over $35,000, which shall be formally put to bid pursuant to GML §103.

Guideline 3.
All estimated purchases of:

A. Less than $20,000 but greater than $3,000, require a written request for a proposal (RFP)
 and written/faxed quotes from at least three (3) vendors;

B. Less than $3,000 but greater than $1,000 require an oral request for the goods and oral/faxed quotes from at least two (2) vendors;

C. Less than $1,000 but greater than $250 is left to the discretion of the Purchaser.

All estimated public works contracts of:

A. Less than $35,000 but greater than $10,000 require a written RFP and written/faxed proposals from at least three (3) contractors;

B. Less than $10,000 but greater than $3,000 require a written RFP and written/faxed proposals from at least two (2) contractors;

C. Less than $3,000 but greater than $500 is left to the discretion of the Purchaser.

All information gathered in complying with the procedures of this Guideline shall be preserved and filed with the documentations supporting the subsequent purchase or public works contract.

Guideline 4.
The lowest responsible proposal or quote shall be awarded the purchase or public works contract unless the Purchaser prepares a written justification providing reasons why it is in the best interest of the Town and its taxpayers to make an award to other than the low bidder.
  If a bidder is not deemed responsible, facts supporting that judgment shall also be documented and filed with the Record supporting the procurement.

Guideline 5.
A good faith effort shall be made to obtain the required number of proposals or quotations.  If the Purchaser is unable to obtain the required number of proposals or quotations, the Purchaser shall document the attempt made at obtaining said quotes and/or proposals.  In no event shall the inability to obtain the proposals or quotes be a bar to the procurement.  

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor explained that Oneida County Personnel Department has uncovered two (2) Assessor positions that have been vacant since 1999.  They are asking that the Town make a resolution to abolish these vacant positions.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that those positions should have automatically been abolished when the Town choose to have one appointed Sole Assessor. A short discussion followed and the Board decided not to do anything at this time.

22 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the following blanket undertaking:

RESOLUTION – AUTHORIZING BLANKET UNDERTAKING 

COVERING OFFICERS, CLERKS, AND EMPLOYEES OF 

THE TOWN OF WESTMORELAND – 2017

WHEREAS, pursuant to Public Officers Law §11, the Town Board is authorized to establish the amount of an official undertaking for various employees of the Town; and


WHEREAS, Public Officers Law §11(2), the Town Board is authorized to procure a blanket undertaking from any authorized corporate surety covering officers, clerks and employees in such amount as determined by the Town Board; and


WHEREAS, the Town Board has procured such a blanket undertaking through National Grange Mutual Insurance, via agent, Eastern Shore Associates, whereby the faithful performance of the duties of the officers and employees are guaranteed for the covered amounts as shown thereon; and


WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed said blanket undertaking which provides for coverage during the period from January 1, 2017 through January 1, 2018, and finds same sufficient in form, manner of execution, and sufficiency of surety pursuant to Public Officers Law §11(2),

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, as follows:

1. The recitations above set forth are incorporated in this Resolution as if fully set forth and adopted herein.

2. Pursuant to the authority granted in Public Officers Law, Article 2, Section 11, sub. 2, the Town Board authorizes the procurement of a commercial blanket undertaking through National Grange Mutual Insurance, via its agent Eastern Shore Associates, which undertaking shall be conditioned upon 

a. the faithful performance of the duties of the Supervisor, Deputy Supervisor, Town Board Members, Tax and Assessment Collector, Clerk, Deputy Clerk, Codes Officer(s), Superintendent of Highways, Town Justices, Clerk(s) to Justice(s )and all other employees of the Town, the supervisor will well and truly keep, pay over and account for all moneys and property, including any special district funds and the local school fund, if any, belonging to his town and coming into his or her hands as such supervisor,
b. the receiver of taxes and assessments will well and truly keep, pay over and account for all moneys and property coming into his or her hands as such receiver of taxes and assessments, including all school district taxes. 
3. The individual undertakings of the Supervisor, Deputy Supervisor, Town Board Members, Tax and Assessment Collector, Clerk, Deputy Clerk, Codes Officer(s), Superintendent of Highways, Town Justices, Clerk(s) to Justice(s )and all other employees of the Town are dispensed with and the blanket undertaking sufficient in lieu thereof.

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard read the following e-mail from C. Jack Dodson regarding the water line extension:


“Status update for the Board meeting tonight regarding where we stand on the Joint Water Project study.  Pursuant to our agreement, we completed the following tasks: 
data gathering and review and site visit to gain a better understanding of the study area 
and buildings to be served; meeting with the Town of Westmoreland and Town of Kirkland; meeting with the MVWA; estimated water demands; determined the size of water mains; determined the size and proposed location of the water storage tank; prepared mapping of the proposed service areas; prepared detailed cost estimates of the improvements in the Town of Westmoreland and the Town of Kirkland; determined the cost per user based upon available funding and prepared a draft of the report.  Remaining tasks to complete include:  confirming cost sharing of water storage tank and piping with MVWA; confirming final hydraulics with MVWA and confirming final metering with MVWA.  I’m available to meet with the Board to discuss the report and final recommendations.  Please let me know when you would like to meet.”

Councilperson Pritchard stated that he spoke with C. Jack Dodson to express his concerns over the time frame for grant applications.  C. Jack Dodson assured Councilperson Pritchard that there are no set deadlines for applying for a grant.  Councilperson Pritchard asked for that in writing.  That is not what C. Jack Dodson sent.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the seniors have approached him and asked if the Town could give them more money because they want to take another bus trip.  After a short discussion, the Board decided that because the budget was already in place, no additional funding could be afforded this year.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Boards thoughts on Mr. Taverne’s proposal for the Lowell property.  

Councilperson Hebbard explained that the property is currently being utilized by Little League and asked Dean Tyczynski what; if anything; Little League had planned for this year.  Mr. Tyczynski stated that they are trying to expand the fields in Lowell.  They have brought in stone and mowed and this year will be adding stone dust to the fields.  They are still looking for grants because more fields are desperately needed.  This year however, the fields will only be used for practices.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if a Town could legally lease property to an individual.  Attorney Mattacola stated that it could be done, but he remembers something in the deed stating that the property will always remain green.  He will check on the wording and report back.

Mr. Taverne stated that he wants to purchase the entire property not just lease parking facilities.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he or Attorney Mattacola will get back to him shortly.

The Supervisor told the Board that the Planning Board has approached him to have the Zoning Book updated to match the Codification Book.  The Planning Board is not amicable to using the Codification Book, but the Zoning Book is their bible.  Attorney Mattacola explained that the Codification Book is the exact same thing as the Zoning Book and is all inclusive of Town Laws.

A short discussion followed and the Board determined that the Planning Board will need to adapt to using the Codification Book.

23 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

24 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of December 12, 2016 and December 27, 2016 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board if they wanted the funds for the new furnace in the Reading Center to be taken from the Reading Center account of Operations of Buildings.  The Board agreed that because the Town owns the building payment should come from Operation of Buildings.

25 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #1 through #11 totaling $45,980.27.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
26 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #1 through #27, which totals $32,416.76.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
27 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water District

voucher #1

which totals
          $228.00
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #1-#2

which total
          $   38.42

Spencer Water District

voucher #1

which totals  

$228.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the Audit Meeting will be held on January 17, 2017 at 5:30 pm and the next regular meeting will be held on February 13, 2017 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the Regular Session.

28 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to enter into executive session at 7:19 pm to discuss an employee issue.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

At 7:50 pm, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular session.

29 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:51 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

� GML §104-b(3)


� GML §104-b(2)(f)


� Any written RFP shall describe the desired goods, quantity and particulars of delivery.  The Purchaser shall compile a list of vendors from whom written/faxed/oral quotes have been requested and the written/faxed/oral quotes offered


� GML §104-b(2)(d)


� GML §104-b(2)(e)





